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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Finance & General Purposes committee, held in the Council Chamber Bere        Alston on Tuesday 22nd March 2016.
     Present



Cllr. P. Dennis                  Vice  Chairman
                                 Cllr. R. Leithall
        Cllr. B. Lamb



Cllr. M. Benson     
        Cllr. R. Maycock
In Attendance   Cllr. S. Hanson
481. Apologies 
    Apologies were received from Cllr. Piper due to business and Cllr. Boot-Handford due to a  

    sabbatical .
482. Declaration of Interest.
   Cllr. M. Benson declared an interest in the Neighbourhood Plan, Cllr. Dennis declared an 

    interest in Beregen.
483. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No decisions can be made on these 
       Items.
 1a) Cllr. Benson – has had assurance from the Royal Marines that they will not use the 

landing slipway at Weir Quay for their training. They have stated that the summer 

training will take place in Holland. They have reassured Cllr. Benson that they will 

not use the slipway again.

1b) Cllr. Benson – Has had a conversation with the water mains workers at Weir Quay they 

should be clear by next week.
     1c) Cllr. Benson – reported that the work has now been completed in Cornwall Street.
1d) Cllr. Benson – The damaged sign on the corner of Pentillie Road and Cornwall Street has 

been removed could we request that when it is returned it be put higher up in the 

hedge to avoid large vehicles damaging it.
2) Cllr. Maycock – referred to Cllr. Pengelly’s report about the crossing on the corner of 
Woolacombe Road to Bedford Street, Cllr. Maycock has been asked if there could 

be a sign stating “Children Crossing”. Cllr. Benson asked if this could be included in 

the Community Plan.

     3) Cllr. Dennis – with regards to the closure of Cornwall Street, this caused a problem for 

parking, the business in the village were not notified about the closure.
484. Minutes of the meeting held on 16th February and taken as read, to deal with matters 
        arising. 
   Matters Arising.
   Minute 439 (375) - Cllr. Lamb informed committee that we have been successful with the TAP 

Bid the next thing is to get all concerned together to discuss how to work the 

scheme.

   Minute 328
– Workplace pension– the Clerk explained that this is on-going.
   Minute 446 – Cllr. Lamb felt we should now look to running some training sessions for members 

of the public on the use of the Defibrillator. Look into the cost and investigate 

training.
   Minute 448 – Cllr. Benson has had discussions regards West Devon Borough Council looking 
into running some education sessions at the Bere Alston School on dog fouling.
485. Cllr. Hanson “Proposal to switch Council’s Bank Account to a declared Ethical Bank”
Cllr. Hanson presented her proposal to consider switching to an ethical bank for the Parish Council Accounts.

Proposal

It is proposed that the Clerk to Council be requested to undertake a brief cost-benefit analysis of changing the Council’s Bank to an ethical one, taking into account:

· the costs of switching (e.g. bank charges and interest rates at Nat West compared with those at an ethical bank such as Co-operative or Triodos)

· the ease of switching (e.g. administrative burden, including countersignature requirements on cheques and other money transfers)

· the non-financial implications of switching to another bank (e.g. any need to adopt different processes and procedures, confidence in bank management etc.)

If a case can be made for switching to an ethical bank, a fuller proposal to go ahead with one will be brought before F&GP at a future meeting, and if approved by them, brought before Full Council for endorsement.

Discussions took place on issues of ethical banking.
Cllr. Dennis felt that this should be put on the back burner for another time.
486. Accounts for payment.
The Clerk circulated the accounts for payment sheet by email to Councillors.
Cllr. Maycock stated all looked in order and proposed payment in the sum of £2,599.64 seconded by Cllr. Dennis.
487. Financial Statements
The Clerk circulated the financial statements. After discussions Cllr. Benson proposed acceptance of the statements, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
488. Review of Financial Regulations Cllr. Lamb.
I have reviewed the Financial Regulations of the Parish Council and can see no requirement to make any changes.

489. Wages Review.
 As no information on pay rises has been received from Devon Association of Local Councils, this to be an agenda item for next month.
490. Sponsorship of Carbon Graphite Mats Parish Hall Lobby.
 The Clerk read the following letter from Mr. Peter Dennis;

 I write to ask if the Council will kindly consider sponsoring the Standard Plus 115 x 180 Carbon Graphite Mat, which is situated in the main entrance of the Parish Hall for a further 12 month. 

If you recall, discussions in 2013, when the hall floor was renovated, it was very slippery when parishioners walked into the hall with wet shoes. Therefore the Council agreed to sponsor one mat to rectify the situation and over the past two this mat has been very effective in two ways; 

a) Dissolving the problem of the floor becoming wet from parishioners footwear and 

b) Helping to protect the floor and maintaining the surface. 

I am sure you will agree this mat has provided excellent “value for money” over the past year, therefore I ask if the Council will continue their sponsorship of this mat for a further year at the cost of £160.82.
Cllr. Lamb proposed that we sponsor the Carbon Mats again for a further year, seconded by Cllr. Leithall.
491. Internall Audit Services renewal of Contract.
It has been rewarding to see the standard of both accounting and governance improve over the last 15 years and we aim to keep improving what we aim to keep improving what we do to support you. 
In the past we have increased our charges every five years and have tweaked our charges to try to adjust them in a fair way for all our clients

This time we will not be increasing the scale of charges for existing clients in 2016-17 or in the next four years.
There are two changes:

· we will use the higher of receipt/income or payments/expenditure in the previous year to set your charge. This follows the wat in which external audit fees are set.

· The contract will be a rolling annual contract that can be ended by either party in the 90 day period following the date we sign off part 4 of the annual return each year.

Next year 2016-17 Financial Year, we will randomly test your Council website for compliance with Local Government Transparency Code and point score your Council for compliance with the code. 

Discussions took place Cllr. Benson proposed that we sign the Internal Audit Contract, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.

492. Briefing by Cllr. Benson on Neighbourhood Plan Progress.
Cllr. Benson stated that the housing report was reviewed by Rebbeca Black and there were small items to revise. Cllr. Maycock, Cllr. Benson and Ewan Ray attended the conference on Neighbourhood Plans at West Devon a draft structure was produced at this meeting. Last week Cllr. Benson spent two days in Bristol at the Neighbourhood Plans Conference.
After attending the conferences we are sure we are moving forward in the right way. There is a lot of work going on all over the country on the Neighbourhood Plan.

The next big step is to get the drafts approved by West Devon then bring them back to Parish Council, then to public consultation hopefully this year.

Cllr. Lamb asked what was happening with West Devon’s “Our Plan” this has gone to a consultant to do a body of work on number crunching.
493. Correspondence.
 1) Government’s retail relief scheme comes to an end
West Devon Borough Council would like to remind businesses that the Government’s two year Retail Rate Relief scheme is coming to a close at the end of March. The Government brought in the nationwide scheme in 2014 to provide business rates relief for retail businesses. 

On 31 March 2016, the scheme will end with many shops, pubs and cafes being affected by the change. 
As the scheme comes to a close, the Council would like to reassure business owners of the help they may be entitled to. Businesses can find out if they are entitled to claim other reliefs, including Small Business Rates Relief. The Government has continued this additional relief and it will now run until 31 March 2017.  This has the effect of doubling the amount of relief a business receives. 

There are also options available to businesses regarding their payment arrangements. The Government has changed the legislation to allow businesses to pay their rates over the full financial year, rather than just the first 10 months. 

The Council also has the ability to award relief to struggling businesses who are suffering hardship, and having difficulty paying their business rates. The Council can award discretionary relief on other occasions, where it is in the interest of local Council Tax payers to do so.  This could be where a company wants to expand and create additional jobs in the area.

Any discretionary relief award is part funded by local Council Tax payers, this means any application is looked at on its individual merits.
If you are a business affected the by the end of the retail relief scheme, visit West Devon Borough Council’s website at http://www.westdevon.gov.uk/business where you may be eligible to apply for a different relief and you can also arrange payments. You can also call customer services on 01822 618800. 

2.) West Devon Borough Council
RECYCLING, WASTE AND CLEANING – Have your say

West Devon Borough Council are asking residents for their opinion on the future of waste collection, recycling, street and public cleaning services.
Over the next 3 years, the Council has set itself some very challenging targets to reduce the amount of waste thrown away by households, and see more of what is thrown away recycled into new products.
Consulting residents on the current service will help the Borough Council to understand how the service can be improved to meet their targets, while keeping the residents needs at the heart of any decisions they make.
Cllr Robert Sampson Lead Member for Commercial Services said “We constantly review the services we provide to ensure that we are delivering good value for money, and that includes helping residents to recycle as much household waste as possible . Currently we collect approximately 20,000 tonnes of household waste a year of which about 11,400 tonnes are already recycled. 
“Looking to the future we have set ourselves some ambitious targets.  We would like to help residents reduce the amount of overall waste they produce and by 2019 we would like to recycle two thirds of the waste we collect. We believe that this is possible, but we need our residents to help us understand how the current service works for them.

“West Devon residents currently recycle around 57% of their waste. However, the cost of recycling is rising and to continue to provide a cost effective service we need your help to design the best possible service.”

The survey is available on the West Devon Borough Council’s website or paper copies can be collected from the Council Officers in Tavistock and Okehampton.

The Survey will be open until 29 March 2016.
http://www.westdevon.gov.uk/wasteconsultation
3.) Councils scoop top award

South Hams District and West Devon Borough Councils have been awarded the prestigious title of “Council of the Year” at the 'Improvement and Efficiency Social Enterprise’ (iESE) awards.
And in addition to this, they have also been given a gold award for “transforming through people”, for the recent changes they have made to the way they work. 

 iESE are a consultancy who specialise in helping the public sector meet the challenges that they currently face.  Their awards recognise Councils who have risen to those challenges.

To come first place in both awards, provide South Hams and West Devon with national recognition for the dedication and effort they have shown towards a transformation programme which has completely changed how they do their work.  

On top of this the Councils were also given a Certificate of Excellence for "Working Together", for their work with the region wide Better Business for All Partnership.

Leader of West Devon Borough Council, Cllr Philip Sanders said: “I am absolutely thrilled that we have won these awards. And I would like to say a big thank you to all the staff and customers who have persevered with us during our time of change.

Our transformation has been tough for everyone, we knew we had to try and close a joint funding gap of £4.7 million, and cutting services simply wasn’t an option.  So instead we set about redesigning how we work and focusing our organisation around the needs of the customer.”

South Hams and West Devon, were a pioneering Council back in 2007 when they first agreed to share a chief executive, the first Councils in the Country to do so.  

Now the Councils are pushing the boundaries once more by designing a new model for local government that completely breaks apart the old council department focused offices and offers customers more options for how they choose to interact with their Council.

In addition to this, the number of staff across both Councils has been reduced by 30% and those that remain have been employed based on a set of behaviours, to ensure that they are more customer focused.
4.) Devon County Highways- Road Closure

Circumstances and weather permitting on behalf of Devon County Council, SWH will be carrying out the following works under a road closure as shown below:

Drainage works, Road to South Hooe (Hewton Nursery) 24th – 31st March.

5. For information- Devon County Council Connectme Community News Centre
494. Agenda Items for next meeting.
      1) Parish Hall Car Park change to public car park.
      2) Wages Review.
There being no further business the chairman thanked members for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.55pm.
Signed this 29th day of March 2016. 
Chairman………………...
